OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.11.16.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 1st November 2016 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), J Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Cllr. Fardon reported that two of the volunteers who helped with the Directory were standing down and she asked if councillors knew of anyone who might like to take their places.  Cllr. White suggested a volunteer.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: S Nicholas (business), J. Walker (personal)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  

	
	Cllr. Olney for item 18b) as a Trustee of the Old School
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 4th October 2016:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Brambles in Dewlands to be cut back 02.11.16.  Skip in Dewlands had permission from Bedford BC and resident would be required to reinstate the verge once the work was completed.  Vehicle on Station Road footway had been removed and Clerk had again requested a sign on the Northampton Road advising HGVs of the narrow river bridge and low railway bridge.  Lovell Road & Oakley Road, Clapham would be closed overnight on 04.11.16. for railway bridge work and part of Station Road would be closed 13.11.16. for Remembrance Service.
	

	
	Highfield Road to Railway Cottages footpath – resident had been advised that it would be for the landowner to install a gate
	

	
	The Furlong trees – work to be carried out 14 & 15.11.16. 
	

	
	Youth Club – Clerk had thanked Mrs. Sudnik for her help as a volunteer
	

	
	Westfield Road - Bedford BC had advised that a no footway sign could be installed but there was currently no budget for the work and that the request for a 20mph zone would be added to the list of similar requests but again there was currently no funding available.
	

	
	Litter – Clerk had written to schools and Lincroft had advised that the issue would be included in their next Newsletter & assembly.
	

	
	Village planting – volunteers had replaced the wire netting on the Highfield Road bed as it was rusty and had put wire on the Lovell Road bed as this had been damaged by dogs, which had taken them slightly over budget.  They had also suggested planting shrubs at the War Memorial as bedding plants dried out very quickly.  Council was content.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 4th October 2016: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Police & Crime Commissioner’s request for policing priorities
	

	
	Council agreed that their three priorities were a visible police presence in the village from time to time, periodic speeding enforcement with hand held cameras especially re. motorbikes and engagement with young people.
Clerk noted that police would be carrying out speed checks on Station Road and organising another Operation Beneke in the village.
	Clerk


	
	There were 2 reported crimes in September – a theft from a motor vehicle in Church Lane and criminal damage to a vehicle in Station Road.
	


	8.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had advised that they had not yet received any speeding data from the police and were chasing.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	  9.
	New Village Entrance Signs:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received quotations for £2,989 + carriage + VAT for polyurethane signs with letters and motifs in relief; £3,481 + £55 delivery + VAT for hand carved aluminium signs and £1,470 + artwork charge (estimated at less than £100) for aluminium signs with flat oak leaves and “Oakley” and raised relief motifs.  Clerk had circulated copies of work from the lowest quoting contractor and to request mock ups for December meeting.
	Clerk
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	10.
	The Furlong:
	Action

	
	a) play area
	

	
	Clerk had met four play equipment representatives on site.  One quotation for £6,229.12 + VAT had been received.  Awaiting further quotations.
Cllr. Sansom noted that residents had requested additional play equipment on the Green and Chair to ask for suggestions by 31.12.16. in the December Newsletter for consideration in the 2017/18 budget.
	Clerk

PP

	
	
	

	11.
	Council Policy Documents:
	

	
	Clerk had circulated copies of Council’s Community Engagement Strategy, Complaints Procedure, Disciplinary & Grievance Policy, Equality & Diversity Policy, Health & Safety Policy and Training Policy.  Council was content with the documents.  
	

	
	
	

	12.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	HGVs in Pavenham Road
	

	
	Chair & Cllrs. Olney & Sansom had met a representative from Bedford BC Highways on site.  All had agreed that the issue was a planning matter.  Clerk had invited a representative from Planning to attend this meeting but as the industrial development in Pavenham was the subject of a live enforcement investigation, they considered it would be inappropriate to attend.  Council agreed to reiterate to planning the problems caused by permissions in one village affecting roads in neighbouring villages and that they should consult more widely on such applications.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Councillors noted that vehicles were regularly parking in the bus cages on the High Street near Hazel Kaye and Clerk to request the camera van to enforce.
	Clerk

	
	Tree on Grange Green was overhanging the footway and the trees in the corner were overgrown and Clerk to request tree surgeon to inspect.
	Clerk

	
	Ash tree at Riverside had yet to be removed and Clerk to chase
	Clerk

	
	A road closure sign had been erected at the Church Lane UK Power Networks works but had now been removed and traffic lights were in operation.
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that bin collection changes had begun and letters had been sent to all households.  Batteries should be stored separately in the refuse vehicle and Cllr. Olney had reported to Environment Services that this was not always the case.  Recommendations to trial the digital library at Central, Bromham & Wootton libraries, reduce opening hours at Putnoe & Kempston & reconfigure the mobile and Library Link services had been forwarded to the Borough Executive.  The draft Local Plan would be issued for consultation in February/March. The Borough was discussing with the Harpur Trust whether coaches could be directed through the Modern School site to reduce the traffic congestion when students were using the crossing and was trying to ensure that school parking was contained on site wherever possible.
	


	14.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 4th October 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	16/02978/TPO – raise canopy to 3m, reshape & dead wood oak tree at 2 Brockwell

	
	Parish Comments:
	No comment yet made

	
	Decision/Date:
	Withdrawn 31.10.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 16/02633/FUL – remove existing conservatory & erection of single storey rear extension at 14 Parsonage Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 27.10.16.

	
	
	

	
	Clerk noted that application 14/00815/FULWM for the waste site at Thurleigh was to be discussed by Bedford BC Planning Committee on 07.11.16. with a recommendation for refusal.
	


	
	Cllr. Olney confirmed that the application to move the Lincroft Playing Field had not yet been submitted to the Secretary of State.
	


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 4th October 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/02990/FUL – alterations & conversion of garage/store to ancillary living space at 14 High Street 

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided parking is sufficient to prevent on street parking for the additional rooms and requesting a condition whereby the garage/store cannot be used as a permanent separate dwelling
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	Application No.
	b) 16/03018/FUL – two storey front extension at 22 Hunts Path

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	15.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) draft Oakley Plan
	

	
	Council and NDP members had met with agents of four developers who had put forward land in the second Call for Sites on 13.10.16.  Agents had outlined their proposals for the sites but there had been no discussion of the merits/disadvantages of the sites.  Policies were being finalised prior to consultation with residents.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) consultation with residents
	

	
	NDP Group and Parish Council would be consulting on the draft policies for the Neighbourhood Plan on 29.01.17. in the Village Hall, 10.00am – 4.00pm and volunteers were requested to help with the exhibition.  Consultation had been put back to enable a planning consultant to review the document.  
	ALL



	16.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	Lincroft School Bedfordia Cross Country 17.01.17.
	

	
	Lincroft School had advised that they will extend the 'No parking' cones further along Lovell Road in 2017 and alter the signage directing vehicles to the car parking in the village but had asked Council for any suggestions to improve the event.  Chair & former Cllr. Taylor who helped marshal the 2016 event suggested the main problems were caused by late arrivals parking in Lovell Road, off road parking in front of the Lovell Homes, on the pavement and grass verge in Parsonage Close and on the bend and beyond in Church Lane.  Once the Church Car Park was full, parents had decided that the Club car park was too far and someone manning the Church car park and directing people to the Club car park might be appropriate.  Chair & Mr. Taylor had also suggested to the police last year that patrolling Special Constables in Church Lane would be more appropriate than them remaining at the Station Road/Lovell Road junction.  Chair & Mr. Taylor had volunteered to assist again.
	PP

	
	
	

	17.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	Villager Bus had requested funding towards the cost of operating the service and towards building up a reserve for the purchase of a replacement bus.  They had not yet been able to return the application form & a copy of their accounts and had requested their application be deferred to December.  Council agreed Clerk to request a specific sum for a donation and details of the plan for funding a new minibus as donations from parishes would be insufficient.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 31st October 2016
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.10.16.
	£108,547.64

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.10.16.
	£47,156.07

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£140,000.00

	
	
	

	Received since last meeting: 
	
	

	Blackwell
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Walker
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Gater
	Allotment rent
	£36.64

	Wright
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Nicholas
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Bubbins
	Allotment rent
	£33.00

	Weston
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Seager
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Whatley
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Percival
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Cox
	Allotment rent
	£36.64

	Hull
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Cox
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Hutson
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Elliott
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Marshall
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Chalker
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Gavin
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Tudor Rose
	Newsletter 
	£216.00

	Bedford BC
	Rural Grant for Old School
	£6,700.00

	
	Total
	£7,451.64
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	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms October
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions September
	£1,429.14
	d/d


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting October
	£643.50
	1298

	
	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 21.09.16.
	£84.00
	1299

	
	Knight
	Maintenance of Linch Furlong & Riverside meadow 2016
	£1,500.00
	1300

	
	Fenland Leisure
	Gate spring for The Furlong play area
	£44.22
	1301

	
	Old School
	Bedford BC Rural Grant
	£6,700.00
	1302

	
	RBL Poppy Appeal
	Poppy wreath – s.137 payment
	£18.00
	1303

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room hire 17.10.16. & 01.11.16. 5hrs @£6 p/h
	£30.00
	1304

	
	
	Total
	£10,602.69
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	b) Bedford BC Rural Grant for Old School
	Action

	
	Old School had requested next tranche of Bedford BC grant monies paid through Council account and amounting to £6,700.  Another payment of £5,000 was due and Council agreed to forward as soon as received from Bedford BC.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Grass Cutting schedule 2017/18
	Action

	
	Council was content with the existing schedule and Clerk to obtain quotations for December meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	d) Investment Bond
	

	
	Investment bond would mature on 21.11.16.  Nationwide offered a new one year bond at 0.9% interest.  NatWest offered 0.7% on a one year savings account and 0.85% for a two-year investment.  HSBC offered 0.15 % on a one year savings account and 0.3% for a two-year investment and would require a current account to be opened.  Barclays only offered a standard savings account at 0.05%
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that £140,000 + interest be invested in the Nationwide bond at 0.9% for one year

Resolved
	Action
Clerk

	
	
	

	19.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 6th December 2016 
	


